

#### Berkshire

davidoliver372@googlemail.com Follow David on Twitter @mancunianmedic Cite this as: *BMJ* 2021;372:n438 http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n438 Published: 17 February 2021

## ACUTE PERSPECTIVE

# David Oliver: Lack of PPE betrays NHS clinical staff

David Oliver consultant in geriatrics and acute general medicine

The failure to provide adequate personal protective equipment (PPE) to health and social care workers during the pandemic has highlighted the disintegration of any culture of integrity, transparency, honesty, and support for healthcare staff from the government and NHS employers.

I have reported in *The BMJ* this week on NHS trusts' behaviour around supply of PPE to their clinical staff and the trusts' responses when staff complained.<sup>1</sup> Of 66 NHS trusts (of 130 approached) that replied to my freedom of information request, only two confirmed that they had explicitly restricted PPE use, warned staff about its overuse, or warned them over complaining about shortages. Only one NHS trust admitted being subject to investigation from the Health and Safety Executive for covid related deaths among staff, even though the HSE confirmed a number of investigations.

#### **Failings and cronyism**

In response, the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) pointed me to sections of a National Audit Office report on PPE supply suggesting that supply lines had always been adequate and that no staff members had been put at risk.<sup>2</sup> NHS England told me that it had never attempted to control or modify communications from NHS trusts over PPE supplies.

However, a new report from the Public Accounts Committee<sup>3</sup> said that "many healthcare workers" had been put in "the appalling situation of staff having to care for people with covid-19 or suspected covid-19 without sufficient PPE to protect themselves from infection." It added that "health and social care staff had suffered PPE shortages as stocks ran perilously low," with "some forced to re-use single use items." The social care sector had not received "anywhere near enough PPE to meet its needs."

The same National Audit Office report that the DHSC quoted also highlighted a series of failings of competence, transparency, and value for public money in PPE procurement from the private sector, as well as instances of cronyism.

Meanwhile, the Doctors' Association UK showed me a database (designed by Messly, a doctors' careers and recruitment platform) of over 1500 anonymised stories from their nationally available app. These described trusts failing to provide doctors with PPE that met the official specifications stipulated by Public Health England<sup>4</sup> or failed to meet the respondents' own expectations of quality, safety, and availability. The association also listed over 200 cases of staff being threatened, bullied, unsupported, silenced, or warned for speaking up over PPE use in their organisations.

#### News management

For me, and doubtless for other clinicians and care staff, this is a grave matter. Already, over 600 NHS staff have died from covid-19.<sup>1</sup> We know from Scottish data published in *The BMJ*<sup>5</sup> that patient facing clinical staff are seven times more likely to be admitted to hospital with covid than other workforce groups. Staff working on general acute covid ward areas outside intensive care are at the greatest risk.

Study findings showing a higher risk of sickness and death among staff have been replicated internationally, although some countries have managed to avoid any healthcare worker deaths from covid-19 by employing rigorous infection control measures.<sup>6</sup> We are putting our health and our lives on the line at work. Adequate PPE from our employers is the least we deserve to protect our workplace safety. It's also crucial in preventing hospital or care home acquired covid infections,<sup>7 8</sup> so any shortages put patients at risk.

I never really expected teams in NHS freedom of information offices to admit to these failings or actions. This would be an admission of liability. Nor did I think that NHS England would admit to heavy handed news management, even though senior NHS trust executives I spoke to anonymously told me of central directives and message control for their public and media communication. Nor did I think that the DHSC would own up to getting anything wrong on PPE, even in the face of independent scrutiny from the National Audit Office or Public Accounts Committee or hard hitting investigative reports by the *Times*,<sup>9</sup> the *Financial Times*,<sup>10</sup> and the BBC's *Panorama*.<sup>11</sup>

But the corporate responses I've received are miles from the "open learning culture" that the DHSC and NHS England officially embrace<sup>12</sup>—or the duty of "candour, transparency, and openness" required of doctors and nurses.<sup>13</sup> This duty also applies to clinician managers, yet it's clear to me that many individuals restricting PPE use, or telling staff to keep quiet, are clinically registered.

### **Closed culture**

The NHS and the social care sector face serious workforce gaps and plummeting staff morale, compounded by covid-19 fatigue,<sup>1415</sup> which won't be helped by this closed culture and reflexive denialism.

Growing research evidence has suggested that the airborne spread of covid-19 puts staff not working with high flow oxygen or ventilation at greater risk,

and yet their officially recommended PPE levels still include a standard surgical mask and not a FFP3 face mask.  $^{\rm 16}$ 

Public Health England responded by saying that there was no justification for changing the current specifications but did not reference the review and appraisal of empirical evidence on which it is basing its official PPE advice.<sup>17</sup>

There has still been no meaningful apology or credible commitment to learn and change from the people and organisations responsible for PPE failings. Clinical staff have been betrayed, and so has as a broken NHS management culture.

Competing interests: See bmj.com/about-bmj/freelance-contributors.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; not externally peer reviewed.

- Oliver D. Covid-19: NHS trusts deny restricting PPE during pandemic. BMJ 2021;372:n442. https://www.bmj.com/content/372/bmj.n442.
- 2 National Audit Office. Investigation into government procurement during the COVID-19 pandemic. 26 Nov 2020. https://www.nao.org.uk/press-release/investigation-into-government-procurementduring-the-covid-19-pandemic/.
- 3 UK Parliament. Frontline workers left "risking lives to provide treatment and care". 10 Feb 2021. https://committees.parliament.uk/committee/127/public-accounts-committee/news/139073/frontline-workers-left-risking-lives-to-provide-treatment-and-care/.
- 4 Public Health England. Coronavirus (COVID-19): personal protective equipment (PPE) hub. 10 Apr 2020 (updated 31 Jul 2020).https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/coronavirus-covid-19-personal-protective-equipment-ppe.
- 5 Health workers and their families account for 1 in 6 hospital covid-19 cases. *BMJ* 2020 Oct 28. https://www.bmj.com/company/newsroom/health-workers-and-their-families-account-for-1-in-6-hospital-covid-19-cases/.
- 6 Bandyopadhyay S, Baticulon RE, Kadhum M, et al. Infection and mortality of healthcare workers worldwide from COVID-19: a systematic review. *BMJ Glob Health* 2020;5):e003097. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33277297/.
- 7 Healthcare Safety Investigation Branch. COVID-19 transmission in hospitals: management of the risk – a prospective safety investigation (summary report). Oct 2020. https://www.hsib.org.uk/documents/258/hsib-summary-report-covid-19-transmission-hospitals.pdf.
- 8 Comas-Herrera A, Glanz A, Curry N, et al. The COVID-19 Long-Term Care situation in England. International Long Term Care Policy Network. 2020. https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/COVID-19-Long-Term-Care-situation-in-England-19-November-3.pdf.
- 9 Lay K, Fisher L. Coronavirus: Shortage of masks and gowns for NHS staff foreseen over a decade ago. *Times* 2020 Mar 31. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/coronavirus-shortage-of-masksand-gowns-for-nhs-staff-foreseen-over-a-decade-ago-8v8fcb0z3.
- 10 Plimmer G, Pickard J, Gross A. Shake-up for state contracts after criticism of PPE ties to Tories. *Financial Times* 2020 Dec 15. https://www.ft.com/content/1f04bec4-942d-4fb0-8773-68897a74f68f.
- 11 Coronavirus: UK failed to stockpile crucial PPE. BBC News 2020 Apr 28. https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/newsbeat-52440641.
- 12 Hunt targets "a more open learning culture" in NHS with new bill. National Health Executive. 8 Sep 2017. https://www.nationalhealthexecutive.com/News/hunt-targets-a-more-open-learningculture-in-nhs-with-new-bill.
- 13 General Medical Council. The professional duty of candour. https://www.gmc-uk.org/ethical-guidance/ethical-guidance-for-doctors/candour---openness-and-honesty-when-things-gowrong/the-professional-duty-of-candour.
- 14 King's Fund. Closing the gap: key areas for action on the health and care workforce. 21 Mar 2019. https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/closing-gap-health-care-workforce.
- <sup>15</sup> Mehta S, Machado F, Kwizera A, et al. COVID-19: a heavy toll on health-care workers. *Lancet Respir Med.* 2021;S2213-2600(21)00068-0. https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanres/article/PIIS2213-2600(21)00068-0/fulltext.
- <sup>16</sup> Wilson NM, Norton A, Young FP, Collins DW. Airborne transmission of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus-2 to healthcare workers: a narrative review. *Anaesthesia* 2020;75:1086-95. https://associationofanaesthetists-publications.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/anae.15093.
- 17 Public Health England, NHS Scotland, Health Protection Scotland, Public Health Agency, NHS Wales. COVID-19: Guidance for maintaining services within health and care settings—infection prevention and control recommendations. 21 Jan 2021. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/954690/Infection\_Prevention\_and\_Control\_Guidance\_January\_2021.pdf.